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Advertisement Guangzhou visit sets up valuable link
The University of Adelaide recently
played host to six senior staff from the
Guangzhou Administration Institute.

The Institute is responsible for train-
ing civil servants and has a wide network
of official contacts at local level in south-
ern China.  The group’s Adelaide visit
was organised by the University’s
Chinese Economy Research Unit (CERU).

Co-director of the unit, Associate
Professor Christopher Findlay, said the
opportunity to build a close link with the
Guangzhou Administration Institute was
valuable.

He said the CERU and the visiting
delegation discussed the possibility of
building relations through graduate
training, joint research, and by offering
consulting services to South Australian
business.

The visitors had meetings with a num-
ber of University staff on current eco-
nomic and political issues in Australia,
and met with the Acting Vice-Chancellor,
Professor Mary O’Kane.

—David Ellis
Professor Liang Jinwei from the six-member Chinese delegation, with Acting
Vice-Chancellor Professor Mary O’Kane.  Photo: David Ellis

Course for
overseas dentists
Dentists from around the world
have undergone a four-week
course and have undertaken a
selection test at the Faculty of
Dentistry in a bid to gain entry to
the Faculty’s bridging program for
overseas qualified dentists.

Those who gain entry and suc-
cessfully complete the bridging
program can practise dentistry in
Australia.

The Faculty was contracted by
the National Office of Overseas
Skills Recognition to develop the
four-week course and selection test
which ended recently.  

Six candidates were chosen out
of the 20 people in the course to go
on and study the 18-month course,
which consists of a bridging pro-
gram and the final year of the
Bachelor of Dental Surgery.

The dentists can then register
with the dental board in any
State.

This year, the Faculty of
Dentistry also conducted the selec-
tion process for the University of
Sydney, and in the past has select-
ed overseas qualified dentists for
study at the University of
Melbourne.

The future of the program is
dependent on the outcome of the
Commonwealth budget.

—David Washington

How to make frogs feel at home
Australia’s first book on how to care for
green tree frogs has been written by
University of Adelaide frog expert
Associate Professor Mike Tyler.

Frogs As Pets — a guide to keeping
the Australian green tree frog was
launched this month at the South
Australian Museum.

The 28-page booklet, published by
the Graphic Print Group, contains
basic information about Australian
green tree frogs.  It includes beautiful
photographs of the frogs in both their
natural habitat and in captivity, as
well as details about their history, life
in the wild, their living habits, and
how best to look after them.

Associate Professor Tyler, from the
Department of Zoology, is a world
expert on frogs who has written 20
books and published 250 papers based
on his herpetology research.

He said he wrote Frogs As Pets
because nothing like it was previously
available in Australia.

“Quite often people would tell me
that they had green tree frogs as pets,
but they weren’t entirely sure how to
look after them.  This will hopefully
give such people all the information
they need, allowing them to take good
care of these special creatures,” he
said.

“I’ve also noticed that almost every
book available from pet stores about
Australian birds or animals is written
not in Australia but in America, often
by people who I’m sure have never

seen these animals in the wild.
“This book tries to break the mould

in that respect, and tries to give people
a better understanding of the frogs,
where they come from, and why they
are so important to our environment.”

Associate Professor Tyler said
Australian green tree frogs made
excellent pets because of their toler-
ance of humans.

“Many frogs can be kept in captivity,
but most don’t respond well to being

handled.  Green tree frogs are usually
content to sit on people’s hands with-
out trying to leap away all the time,
which is probably why they’re so popu-
lar among private collectors,” he said.
“They’re also very beautiful to look at,
which is important for most pet 
owners.”

Frogs As Pets is available from
selected pet shops and book shops for
just $13.95.

—David Ellis

Australian green tree frogs (Litoria caerulea) - ideal as a household pet.  
Photo courtesy of the Graphic Print Group.
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“For example, the South Australian
economy has a long-term base in inno-
vative agriculture and mining,” she
said.

“Courses that support this such as
agricultural science, engineering and
science, will all be subject to second-
level HECS charges, which are almost
double the current rates.  Information
technology courses, a particular prior-
ity of the Brown Government in devel-
oping SA’s high technology economy,

will also be subject to this higher level
of HECS charges.

“This is the kind of issue that
would have been discussed, and hope-
fully sorted out, if the Government
had chosen to include the university
sector in its deliberations.”

On the positive side, Professor
O’Kane said she was pleased with the
increased funding for research infras-
tructure, increased numbers of
Collaborative Research Grants and
Australian Postgraduate Awards, and

the various equity programs, as far as
they go.

She said the broken promises
would damage the relationship
between universities and the
Government.

However, she hoped the Govern-
ment and the university sector could
establish a workable relationship so,
together, they could forge a cohesive
and cooperative vision for the future
of Australian higher education.

—David Washington

Working parties to deal with Budget
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Students in landscape
study for Martindale Hall
Students in the University of
Adelaide’s Landscape Archi-
tecture program have been
commissioned by the State
Heritage Branch to consider
and propose design and plant-
ing options for grounds of
Martindale Hall in South
Australia’s mid-north.

Martindale Hall — which
featured in the film Picnic at
Hanging Rock — was originally
bequeathed to the University
and the State Library of South
Australia by the Mortlock fami-
ly, together with the Martindale
Stud around Mintaro township.  

Since the 1980s the Hall and
its immediate grounds have
been transferred to the State
under the care of the State
Heritage Branch.  

While the Branch has under-
taken a conservation study of
the Hall, and re-invigorated its
bed and breakfast operations,
little attention has been given
to the future of the grounds.

During the time the property
was under the care of the
University, the Aleppo Pine-
lined driveway was culled and a
series of Plane Trees planted as
part of a planting initiative.
However no further action or
planning was entertained.

“The students have been
asked to provide design and
planting options for the proper-
ty that are historically and
botanically relevant, but more
importantly, to explore options
on how to improve the presen-
tation and interpretation of the

grounds without comprising its
image in the community,” said
Landscape Architecture Senior
Lecturer, Dr David Jones.  

“As part of their work the
first botanical inventory and
audit of the grounds has recent-
ly been completed, raising con-
siderable concerns about the
health and care of much of the
existing exotic and indigenous
specimen plantings.”

Dr Jones said the commis-
sion provided an excellent
opportunity to form a closer
relationship between the State
Heritage Branch and the School
of Architecture, Landscape
Architecture & Urban Design
in the management and assess-
ment of the State’s landscape
heritage.

Architecture students pictured outside historic Martindale
Hall.  Photo courtesy of Dr David Jones 

Women affected by war:
Adelaide research calls for
worldwide protection
Rape, torture, slavery, economic sanctions and
poverty — these are just some of the many hard-
ships women are forced to endure in times of
warfare.

Whether in the former Yugoslavia, Rwanda, or
any of the dozens of armed conflicts currently
raging throughout the world, women’s experience
of war is uniquely different to that of men.

But existing international laws do not recog-
nise the distinctive impacts of warfare on
women, according to two of the University of
Adelaide’s experts in international law.

Professor Hilary Charlesworth and Dr Judith
Gardam from the Faculty of Law are proposing
new rules in the form of an international conven-
tion, which they believe will better protect
women during times of armed conflict.

The convention is the focal point of a two-year
research project funded by the Australian
Research Council.

“We’re not saying that women suffer more
during wartime than anyone else, but that their
experience of war is different,” Dr Gardam said.

“When you look at the existing international
conventions, most of them are drafted for com-
batants, who are usually men.  And the rules
that are drafted for civilians inevitably reflect
the perspective of those who drafted them, name-
ly men.

“Moreover, the international laws relating to
armed conflict generally only apply while the
fighting is going on.  

“But many of the problems that particularly
affect women occur after the hostilities have
ended,” she said.

It is hoped that the international community
will embrace the proposal for additional protec-
tion for women in times of armed conflict, thus
leading to an improvement in their treatment in
international law.

To achieve this outcome, Dr Gardam,
Professor Charlesworth and researcher Ms
Michelle Jarvis have been examining in detail
the existing international conventions that regu-
late armed conflict.  

They have also considered the impact on
women of specific conflicts, such as those in the
former Yugoslavia, Peru, Chile, East Timor and
Rwanda.

“We have to focus much more widely than just
on traditional European international armed
conflicts,” said Dr Gardam. 

“Most of the conflicts that take place today
are civil wars outside the European context.

“An associated problem we face is that the law
of armed conflict has been developed in the con-
text of European wars.  A much more global
approach is needed, in our view.”

Dr Gardam recently returned from a visit to
the United States where she met a number of
key officials in both government and non-govern-
ment organisations, including Human Rights
Watch, the US Department of State, and the
Pentagon.

She said the Canadian Government had
shown interest in the project, and the Australian
Government was also supportive.

“We’re aiming to get the support of influential
organisations and sympathetic governments who
will push for our convention at an international
level,” she said.

“I think the time is right for this initiative, as
it will capitalise on the international condemna-
tion of the sexual violence committed in the for-
mer Yugoslavia, which has led to the establish-
ment of the war crimes tribunals for that conflict
and for Rwanda.”

Dr Gardam said she had little doubt that, if
adopted, the new convention for the protection of
women would have a real impact.

“I think it will make a big difference, even at
the consciousness-raising level where the law of
armed conflict to a large extent operates.  

“This convention will extend the message on a
world wide level that the mistreatment of women
is unacceptable, and most governments and the
military will pay attention to that,” Dr Gardam
said.

—David Ellis
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Barr Smith Library Dinner
The second Benefactors’ Dinner for
the Barr Smith Library will be held in
the classical, book-lined atmosphere of
the Library’s beautiful Reading Room
on Saturday 21 September 21 at 7.00
for 8.00pm.  The cost is $55 per head
for 3 courses, coffee and chocolates
and all beverages, with catering by
the Adelaide Convention Centre.
Please RSVP to the Alumni
Association, tel 8303 4275. 
The occasion will also be preceded by
the invitation-only launch of Joanna
and Robert: the Barr Smiths’ Life in
Letters,1853-1919, a collection of the
letters of the first of the Library’s gen-
erous benefactors, edited by Fayette
Gosse.  

Alumni Activities Program
Alumni are invited to join us for a
guided tour of some of the University’s
art collection on Sunday 22 September
at 2:00pm.
The tour will be guided by Paula
Furby and Betty Snowden, who com-
piled the comprehensive Guide to the
University’s Art Collections released
earlier this year.
Please telephone the Alumni Office on
8303 4275 to make a booking.  The
numbers for this tour are limited.

Were you at university in the
1950s?  
Victoria Chance is writing a PhD the-
sis on University students in the
1950s and would like students of that
time willing to share their impressions
of University life to fill in a survey.
Please contact her c/- Department of
History, University of Sydney NSW
2006.  Alternatively, email vchance@
extro.ucc.su.oz.au or phone 02 9399
8242.

Celebration for 50 years of SRC
A celebration to mark the fiftieth
anniversary of the founding of the
University’s Student Representative
Council will be held in conjunction
with the Golden Jubilee Commemora-
tion Ceremony on Thursday 24
October this year.
The Student Representative Council
was founded in 1946 and remained
the main body for representing stu-
dent opinion until it was dissolved in
1971.
The Students’ Association then took
over its advocacy and representation
role.
The Alumni Association will be issu-
ing invitations to all former SRC
members to attend the occasion, which
will consist of a ceremony in Bonython
Hall followed by a reunion dinner.
As the Association does not have
addresses for all the people who
served the student body on the SRC,
we appeal to readers to help us find
them.  If you were a member of the
SRC at any time between 1946 and
1971, please contact the Alumni
Office.  
The Association hopes to bring togeth-
er as many of the Representatives as
possible from across the SRC’s 25 year
life span.
Telephone Adrienne Eccles, 8303 3196

Cornell Chapter celebrates a
most productive department
The Cornell Chapter (Arts and
Performing Arts) has organised a
special celebration of history
research in the University, to take
place in the Ira Raymond Room of
the Barr Smith Library on Thursday
12 September at 5.30pm.

The reason for the event, entitled
“Celebrating History”, is not far to
seek.  Staff and research fellows
attached to the Department have
between them seen nine books in
publication this year — an outstand-
ing achievement by any set of perfor-
mance indicators.

Several of the books focus on
Australian topics, from Katherine
Massam’s study of Catholic spiritual-
ity in Australia (one of two books by
her) and Ian Forbes’ account of gov-
ernment provision of health services
in South Australia to John
Tregenza’s history of St Peter ’s
Collegiate School.

The diversity of expertise and spe-
cialisations within the department is
reflected in the other topics covered.

These range from  Lynn Martin’s
study of Jesuit accounts of epidemic
disease in the sixteenth century and

Sabina Flanagan’s edition of the
writings of Hildegard of Bingen,
through Ric Zuckerman’s study of
the Tsarist Secret Police and Trevor
Wilson’s account of the
Passchendaele campaign, to Sandra
Holton on the Women’s Suffrage
Movement in Britain from 1860 to
1968. 

The Dean of Arts, Associate
Professor Paul Nursey-Bray, will
speak at the celebration, which will
also feature an exhibition of the new
books.  All but one of their authors
will be present for the occasion.

—John Edge

Sparkling lecturer enhanced student days
Oustanding Adelaide graduate Dr
Kathleen Woodroofe died in Sydney
earlier this year.  This obituary first
appeared in The Australian and is
reproduced by kind permission of its
author, Ann Moyal AM, and The
Australian.

From time to time an outstanding
woman crosses the academic stage.
Such a one was Dr Kathleen
Woodroofe who, during her career,
influenced students of history for
more than 30 years.

The younger of two daughters of
William and Florence Woodroofe
(and granddaughter of William
Woodroofe who, in the last century,
established the well-known
Woodroofe’s Cordials in Adelaide),
Kathleen, or Kath as she was
known, was educated at St Peter’s
Collegiate School, Adelaide, and
obtained an honours Bachelor of
Arts degree in history at the
University of Adelaide in 1940.

She taught in various schools in
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